
  

 

 

Addendum Planning Report 
To: Arran Elderslie Council 

From: Jenn Burnett, Senior Development Planner  

Date: November 13, 2023  

Re: Application – Z-2022-015 for Shepherd  

Recommendation: 

Positive comments were submitted by Saugeen Ojibway Nation. It is recommended that 
application Z-2023-015 for 5019386 Ontario Inc. c/o Jamie Shepherd for lands described as 
Pt Lt 31 Con 3, Pt Pk Lt Y, Plan 217, 16R-10669 Pt 2, be approved. 

Summary: 

Residential development proposing a 19-unit townhouse development on full municipal 
services along a private road with a 16 m direct access to 1st Avenue North, Chesley was 
considered at a Public Meeting on October 10, 2023.  An application to rezone the property 
from R1 - Residential: Low Density Single to R2 - Residential: Low Density Multiple to permit 
townhouse development along with a request to increase the lot coverage from 40% to 45% 
and relief to reduce the minimum separation distance between a cluster townhouse and an 
adjoining property from 7.5 metres to 6.0 metres for five of the units was considered. 
 
A full planning policy review was included in the October 10, 2023 Planning Report (attached) 
and the recommendation at the time was to receive the report for information as comments 
from Saugeen Ojibway Nation (SON) had not been submitted.  SON submitted comments on 
October 17, 2023, (attached) stating “[w]e accept the archaeological report prepared by 
Detritus Consulting, July 2022 and have no further comments on this application at this time. 
As with all development occurring with the Saugeen Ojibway Territory, if artifacts are found 
during the development of the property, cease all activity and contact our office 
immediately.”                                                                         
 
At the public meeting the following people provided comments: 
 
Ron Davidson 
Travis Burnside 
Jaime Shepherd 
Joanna Hoit 
Jeannette Fitzpatrick 
Bill Treadway 
Rob Hatten 



  

 

 
No written comments were received after the report submission deadline.  All comments and 
concerns with the proposed development will be addressed by Town staff at the Site Plan 
Agreement stage. 
 
The submission of comments from SON complete the file and it can be determined that 
application Z-2022-015 for 5019386 Ontario Inc. c/o Jamie Shepherd for lands described as 
Pt Lt 31 Con 3, Pt Pk Lt Y, Plan 217, 16R-10669 Pt 2, is consistent with the Provincial Policy 
Statement 2020, the County of Bruce Official Plan, the Official Plan for the Urban Areas of 
Chesley, Paisley & Tara/Invermay and the Arran Elderslie Zoning By-law Number 36-09.  It is 
recommended that the application be approved. 

A by-law is attached for Council’s consideration.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jenn Burnett 
Senior Development Planner 
Bruce County Planning & Development 
 



From: Karen Heisler
To: Ron Davidson
Cc: Jennifer Burnett; Environment Office Archaeology
Subject: Re: somewhat urgent - Townhouse development in Chesley
Date: Tuesday, October 17, 2023 4:23:01 PM

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Ron,

The SON Environment Office has reviewed the proposed residential development for 1st
Avenue North, Chelsey Part of Pak Lot Y, Plan 217,  Geographic Town of Chesley
Municipality of Arran-Elderlsie,County of Bruce. We accept the archaeological report
prepared by Detritus Consulting,  July 2022 and have no further comments on this application
at this time. As with all development occurring with the Saugeen Ojibway Territory, if
artifacts are found during the development of the property, cease all activity and contact our
office immediately.

Regards,

Karen Heisler

Karen Heisler, Ph.D.
Resources & Infrastructure Associate
Direct T: (705) 798-3312

10129 Hwy 6 Georgian Bluffs, ON
N0H 2T0
saugeenojibwaynation.ca

I am grateful to live, work, and benefit from the Lands and Waters of the Saugeen Ojibway Nation. 

On Tue, Oct 10, 2023 at 3:58 PM Ron Davidson <ronalddavidson@rogers.com> wrote:
Karen and Robert, good afternoon.  Today, we had a Council meeting for a

mailto:associate.ri@saugeenojibwaynation.ca
mailto:ronalddavidson@rogers.com
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:archaeology@saugeenojibwaynation.ca
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.saugeenojibwaynation.ca%2F&data=05%7C01%7CJBurnett%40brucecounty.on.ca%7C9a02017a2cf44ec9a9c608dbcf4edaa6%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638331709803263801%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C7000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=ZKKNJxdW1dWZTl34JGFQMdNZ4Bv6XKveJV34AVzigWQ%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fsaugeenojibwaynation.ca%2F&data=05%7C01%7CJBurnett%40brucecounty.on.ca%7C9a02017a2cf44ec9a9c608dbcf4edaa6%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638331709803263801%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C7000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=v2z5kD1%2BpcqR%2FL%2FTQY4t3BrnurtYrMJnTII5OpzRsyU%3D&reserved=0
mailto:ronalddavidson@rogers.com


development proposal in Chesley.  The meeting went very well.  Council
said they'd adopt the Zoning By-law Amendment at the next meeting if
positive comments have been received by then from your office.

In this regard, I've attached a package of information which explains
everything, including a one-pager entitled "SON Package".  This package
was sent to you on February 2, 2023.

I believe the County sent you the same package a few months ago as part of
the agency comment circulation process.  And, I think the County (Jenn
Burnett) may have asked again last week for your thoughts.

On this particular project, I would assume that the only report of interest to
you would be the Archaeological Assessment.  Is it possible for your office
to review the Archaeological Assessment and, if applicable, any other
document in the near future?  It would be sincerely appreciated.

Let me know if you have any questions.

Thanks.
Ron

Ron Davidson Land Use Planning Consultant Inc.
265 Beattie Street
Owen Sound, ON
N4K 6X2
Tel:   519 371-6829



  

 

 

 
  

  

   

     

 

      
      

      
 

 

     
         

     
        

      
         

       
   

 
       

    
 

Planning Report 
To: Arran Elderslie Council 

From: Jenn Burnett, Senior Development Planner 

Date: October 10, 2023 

Re: Application – Z-2022-015 for Shepherd 

Recommendation: 

Positive comments have not been submitted by Saugeen Ojibway Nation. It is recommended 
that the report for application Z-2023-015 for 5019386 Ontario Inc. c/o Jamie Shepherd for 
lands described as Pt Lt 31 Con 3, Pt Pk Lt Y, Plan 217, 16R-10669 Pt 2, be received for 
information. 

Summary: 

This application proposes to create a 19-unit townhouse development on full municipal 
services along a private road with a 16 m direct access to 1st Avenue North, Chesley. To 
facilitate this proposal, an application to rezone the property from R1 - Residential: Low 
Density Single to R2 - Residential: Low Density Multiple to permit townhouse development has 
been submitted for Council’s consideration. The request also seeks an increase in the lot 
coverage from 40% to 45% and relief to reduce the minimum separation distance between a 
cluster townhouse and an adjoining property from 7.5 metres to 6.0 metres for five of the 
units. 

The property is a vacant lot located adjacent to 267 1st Avenue North.  Application B-2022-055 
was recently approved to sever the existing house from the lands. 



  

 

 

 
 
 

  
          

  
   

  
     
      

  
 

    

Airphoto 

The application proposes: 
• 4 townhouse blocks totalling 19 units with attached garages and 5 visitor parking 

spaces. 
• Landscaped areas are proposed along the north and south side yards, within the 

parking lot, and around the buildings. 
• One entrance at 1st Avenue North leading to a private driveway. 
• A stormwater management pond with underground storage containers is proposed 

along the south side yard.  

The proposed layout of the site can be seen on the attached Site Plan. 



  

 

 

 
 
 

  

 
 

       
   

 

  
  

  
  

   
  

  

  
  

  
   

 

   
 

     
   

  
 

Site Plan 

Planning Analysis: 

The following section provides an overview of the planning considerations that were 
factored into the staff recommendation for this application, including a review of the 
Provincial Policy Statement 2020, the Bruce County Official Plan, the Official Plan for the 
Urban Areas of Chesley, Paisley & Tara/Invermay and the Arran Elderslie Zoning By-law 
Number 36-09. 

The 2020 Provincial Policy Statement (PPS) issued under Section 3 of the Planning Act 
requires that land use planning decisions ‘be consistent with’ provincial policies. Decision 
makers are asked to be consistent with the policies of the PPS including: 1. Building Strong 
Communities; 2. Wise Use and Management of Resources; and 3. Protecting Public Health 
and Safety. The PPS is to be read in its entirety and the relevant policies are to be applied 
to each situation, therefore only excerpts from the PPS have been highlighted to 
demonstrate the proposal’s conformity with the Provincial Policy Statement. 

Under Section 4.6 of the PPS, the Official Plan is identified as, “the most important vehicle 
for implementation of this Provincial Policy Statement.  Comprehensive, integrated and 
long-term planning is best achieved through official plans.  Official plans shall identify 
provincial interests and set out appropriate land use designations and policies.” (PPS 2020, 
pg. 35).  

Section 1.1.3 of the PPS 2020, directs development to settlement areas.  It states that the 
“vitality and regeneration of settlement areas is critical to the long-term economic 
prosperity of our communities.” It further states that “[s]ettlement areas shall be the focus 
of growth and development.” (PPS, 2020 Section 1.1.3.1). Schedule ‘A’ of the Bruce County 
Official Plan (BCOP) locates the subject property within the settlement area of Chesley as 
‘Primary Urban Communities’ and permits residential development within the settlement 
area designation. 



  

 

      
  

         
   

 

   
    

        
  

       
    

      
      

     
 

  

  
     

  
    

  
  

   
    

  
  

      
 

 
   

       
  

   
       

      
 

   
     

      
      

      
   

 

The proposed development also falls within the ‘Residential’ designation of the Official Plan 
for the Urban Areas of Chesley, Paisley & Tara/Invermay, within the Chesley Settlement 
Area where the creation of 19 townhouse units is appropriate. The property is surrounded 
by residential development and has direct access onto a municipal road. 

Sewage, Water and Stormwater 

This area is fully serviced with municipal water and sewers.  A servicing plan was submitted 
in support of the application and indicates that the development will connect to the existing 
mains located on 1st Avenue North.  The municipality’s engineer provided comments 
confirming capacity of the existing water treatment and wastewater treatment works and 
noted that testing will be needed to confirm that the watermain and sanitary sewer can 
accommodate the additional users. A booster pumping system, at the expense of the 
developer, may be required to enable connecting to the existing mains. Water and sewer 
servicing details will be further refined through the site plan control process and any 
requirements for development can be included in the site plan agreement. 

Section 1.6.6 of the PPS addresses the management of stormwater on-site.  Specifically, 

“1.6.6.7 Planning for stormwater management shall: 
a) be integrated with planning for sewage and water services and ensure that 
systems are optimized, feasible and financially viable over the long term; 
b) minimize, or, where possible, prevent increases in contaminant loads; 
c) minimize erosion and changes in water balance, and prepare for the impacts 
of a changing climate through the effective management of stormwater, 
including the use of green infrastructure; 
d) mitigate risks to human health, safety, property and the environment; 
e) maximize the extent and function of vegetative and pervious surfaces; and 
f) promote stormwater management best practices, including stormwater 
attenuation and re-use, water conservation and efficiency, and low impact 
development” 

In support of the application, a Storm Water Management (SWM) report was submitted and 
peer reviewed by the Municipality’s engineer. The plan proposes to construct a stormwater 
management pond and underground storage chambers along the southern property line. The 
outlet from the underground storage chambers will connect to the existing rear yard catch 
basin at 24 Centennial Street. The Municipality’s engineer identified some concerns with the 
proposed storage chambers and the effects of sedimentation on the system in the future. 
Maintenance of the underground storage chambers will not be a municipal responsibility as 
the development will be captured within a condominium corporation and the SWM feature 
can be identified as a common element within that condominium. Maintenance 
requirements can also be addressed in the site plan agreement, with a requirement for the 
property to provide the municipality with maintenance records on a set basis. The 
municipality does not have an easement over the catch basin at 24 Centennial Street, so one 
will need to be granted prior to approval of the site plan agreement. 



  

 

   
  

 
   

    
   

    
   

 
 

      
  

     
     

   
 

 

  
  

       
  

   
   

 
     

 
  

      
        

   

 

  
    

  
    

 

 

 

A geotechnical report was submitted and peer reviewed by the municipality’s engineer.  In 
that report, it was noted that, 

“Any existing field tiles or subdrains that may be located within the proposed building 
envelopes must be completely removed. Ideally, depending on flow direction, any 
existing tile drains (if present and in functioning order with positive drainage to a 
suitable outlet) in the hard-surfaced areas should be redirected outside of the 
building envelope areas in order to maintain flow and prevent subsurface 
accumulation of water.” 

There is an existing tile drain that extends from the adjacent property, 275 1st Ave North 
Street, across the subject lands to the drainage outlet at 24 Centennial Drive.  Comments 
identifying the presence of the drain tile were submitted by Mr. Mitch McLeod and 
forwarded to the municipality’s engineer and the developer for a response. Municipal staff 
have indicated that this drainage concern will be addressed at the detailed design stage. 

Natural Heritage 

Section 2.1 of the PPS 2020 directs that Natural features and areas shall be protected for the 
long term. The Saugeen Valley Conservation Authority (SVCA) reviewed the proposed 
development in April 2022 in their capacity as a service provider to the County. They 
provided preconsultation comments as follows: 

“It is the opinion of SVCA staff that the property features adjacent lands to other 
wetlands. SVCA staff is of the opinion that if development is restricted to the 
previously disturbed area/manicured lawn, the potential impacts to Other Wetlands 
will be negligible, and the requirement for an EIS can be waived. As such, it is the 
opinion of SVCA staff that the proposed development and severance would be 
consistent with Section 2.1.5 c) of the PPS (2020) and Section 4.3.3.3 of the County of 
Bruce OP.” 

The proposed development appears to be within the manicured lawn area consistent with 
SVCA comments. No EIS was submitted with the application and staff support SVCA 
comments waiving the requirement for one. 

Hazards 

Section 3.0 of the PPS 2020, Protecting Public Health and Safety, directs that development 
shall be directed away from areas of natural or human-made hazards. Saugeen Valley 
Conservation Authority (SVCA) comments indicate that the property is not affected by 
natural hazards. The SVCA comments are attached for Council’s review. 

Cultural Heritage and Archaeology 

Section 1.2 of the PPS, 2020 directs that municipalities shall engage Indigenous communities 
through the planning process: 

“1.2 Coordination 



  

 

  
 

  

  
   

  
 

 
 

   
   

  
 

     
     

   
  

   

  

   
    
     

       
  

 
      

   
   
   
  

 
        

    
     

         
     

 
 

     
    

       
  

1.2.2 Planning authorities shall engage with Indigenous communities and coordinate on land 
use planning matters.” 

Further In Part IV: Vision for Ontario’s Land Use Planning System, the PPS, 2020 provides; 

“The Province’s rich cultural diversity is one of its distinctive and defining features. 
Indigenous communities have a unique relationship with the land and its resources, which 
continues to shape the history and economy of the Province today. Ontario recognizes the 
unique role Indigenous communities have in land use planning and development, and the 
contribution of Indigenous communities’ perspectives and traditional knowledge to land use 
planning decisions. The Province recognizes the importance of consulting with Aboriginal 
communities on planning matters that may affect their section 35 Aboriginal or treaty rights. 
Planning authorities are encouraged to build constructive, cooperative relationships through 
meaningful engagement with Indigenous communities to facilitate knowledge-sharing in land 
use planning processes and inform decision-making.” (PPS, 2020 Pg. 5) 

The application was circulated to Saugeen Ojibway Nation (SON), the Historic Saugeen Metis 
and the Metis Nation of Ontario for comment. The Archaeology Assessment was completed 
however positive comments were not received from SON by the report submission deadline; 
therefore, it cannot be determined at this time that the application is consistent with the 
Provincial Policy Statement 2020. 

Zoning By-law 36-09 

The Zoning By-law zones the subject lands ‘R1’ (Residential: Low Density Single) and does 
not permit townhouses.  Therefore, the application proposes to rezone the lands to ‘R2’ 
(Residential: Low Density Multiple), to facilitate the creation of 19 townhouse units. The 
by-law identifies townhouses that do not front onto a public street as ‘cluster’ townhouses. 
The application requests relief from the minimum 7.5 metre separation distance between a 
cluster townhouse and an adjoining property, as required by Section 10.3, footnote (e), (iv).  
The reduced setback would apply to the following units: 

• 6.96 metres for the west (side) yard of Unit 1; 
• 6.0 metres for the east (rear) yard of Units 16 to 19; 
• 7.31 metres for the south (side) yard of Unit 19; and, 
• 7.47 metres for the south (rear yard of Units 11 to 15. 

Relief to the total lot coverage has also been requested. This increase will permit a 
maximum lot coverage of 45% where the by-law specifies a maximum of 40%.  The 5% 
increase represents an additional 457 m2 (4919 sq. ft.) area being covered on a .914 ha (2.25 
ac) parcel. As of right, the By-law permits 3656 m2 of the lot to be covered, with the 
increase to lot coverage, a total of 4113 m2 could be covered with buildings, or just over 1 
acre of the 2.25 acre parcel. 

No other relief to the provisions of the By-law has been requested.  The proposal meets the 
required 1 parking space per unit and 5 spaces for visitor parking. The minimum 
landscaped/open space area required is 30% or 2742 m2 leaving approximately 2200 m2 for 
driveways, a roadway and visitor parking. 



  

 

 

  
  
  
  
  
   
  
  

  

 

Appendices 

• County Official Plan Map 
• Local Official Plan Map 
• Local Zoning Map 
• List of Supporting Documents and Studies 
• Agency Comments 
• Public Comments 
• Site Plan 
• Public Notice 

County Official Plan Map (Designated Primary Urban Communities) 



  

 

  

 

  

 

Local Official Plan Map (Designated Residential) 

Local Zoning Map (Zoned Residential One ‘R1’) 



  

 

 

     
      

      
    

    
 

      
      

      
     
    

 

 

 

    
  

 

   
   

  

    
 

 
   

  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

     

     
     

     
  

List of Supporting Documents and Studies 

• Planning Report. Proposed Residential Development, 1st Avenue North, Chesley, Part 
of Park Lot Y, Plan 217 Geographic Town of Chesley, Municipality of Arran-Elderlsie, 
County of Bruce. Ron Davidson Land Use Planning Consultant Inc. February 1, 2023. 

• Functional Servicing and Stormwater Management Report. Proposed Townhouse 
Development 267 1st Avenue North, Town of Chesley, Municipality of Arran-Elderslie.; 
COBIDE Engineering Inc., January 2023. 

• Geotechnical Investigation. Proposed Townhouse Development, 267 1st Avenue North, 
Chesley, Ontario. CMT Project 22-487.R01 CMT Engineering Inc. September 29, 2022. 

• Stage 1-2 Archaeological Assessment. 267 1st Avenue N, Chesley Part of Lot 31 
Concession 3, Geographic Township of Elderslie, now Municipality of Arran-Elderslie, 
Bruce County, Ontario.  Detritus Consulting Ltd. Michael Pitul; PIF Number: P462-0134-
2022; July 14, 2022. 

Agency Comments 

The applications were circulated to all properties within 120 m of the subject lands and to 
the required agencies.  The following agency comments were received by the report 
submission deadline: 

Risk Management Office Source Water Protection (RMO) in comments dated May 31, 2023 
noted no comment as the property is not located within a vulnerable source protection area 
where policies apply under the Clean Water Act. 

Saugeen Valley Conservation Authority (SCVA): in comments dated June2, 2023 the SVCA 
noted, 

“SVCA staff has reviewed this application in accordance with our MOA with Bruce 
County and as per our mandated responsibilities for natural hazard management, 
including our regulatory role under the Conservation Authorities Act. The proposed 
application is considered acceptable by SVCA staff. Given the above comments, it is 
the opinion of the SVCA staff that: 
1) Consistency with Section 3.1, Natural Hazard policies of the PPS has been 
demonstrated. 
2) Consistency with local planning policies for natural hazards has been 
demonstrated.” 

They wish to be notified of the decision on this application. 

Bruce County Transportation Services: noted no comment on the application. 

Arran-Elderslie staff: in comments dated October 3, 2023, staff noted that the detailed 
engineering work could be dealt with during the site plan control stage. Staff have indicated 
to the applicant’s engineer that they should address Mitch McLeod’s drainage issues through 
the process. 



  

 

 

   
   

   
   

   
   

  

    
    

 
  

    

    
     

    
 

      
  

 

Residents: 

Mitch McLeod:  in email correspondence commencing June 21, 2023, Mr. McLeod identified 
that his lot drains through the subject lands to the outlet at 24Centennial Street.  As the 
drainage infrastructure was installed with the approval of Town staff, Mr. McLeod would like 
to know how the development is going to impact his property and drainage. 

Staff response: Town staff have been made aware of the concern and have addressed the 
issue with the developer and the municipality’s engineer and have indicated that the 
concern can be addressed at the site development stage. 

Joan Albright: June 25, 2023 correspondence seeking additional information about the 
proposal on behalf of Mitch McLeod. 

Nancy Kirk and Bill Treadway: in email correspondence dated September 26, 2023, the 
writer asked questions about the type of units, fencing, trees along the property line and 
the project start date. 

Jeanette and Martin Fitzpatrick: in correspondence dated September 29, 2023 concerns 
were raised about the financial impact of the water and sewer infrastructure on the 
municipality, traffic flow and signals, the proposed stormwater management plan and if 
there’s a risk/impact to neighboring properties with the proposal, and the request for the 
reduced separation distance between a cluster townhouse and abutting property and the 
increase in maximum lot coverage from 40% to 45%. 



 
 

 
 

   
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

From: Karen Gillan 
To: Lori Mansfield 
Cc: Jennifer Burnett; RMO Mailbox 
Subject: RE: Request for Agency Comments and Notice of Complete Application Z-2023-015 Shepherd 
Date: Wednesday, May 31, 2023 9:02:08 AM 
Attachments: image001.png 

image002.png 
image003.png 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Good morning, 
Please note that this property is not located within a vulnerable source protection area where 
policies apply under the Clean Water Act, therefore we have no comments. 
Thank you for circulating to this office. 

Karen Gillan 
Risk Management Official 

226-668-2556 (mobile) 
548-877-0599 (office) 
237897 Inglis Falls Road 
Owen Sound, ON N4K 5N6 
www.greysauble.on.ca 

This email communication and accompanying documents are intended only for the individual or entity to which it is addressed 
and may contain information that is confidential, privileged or exempt from disclosure under applicable law.  Any use of this 
information by individuals or entities other than the intended recipient is strictly prohibited.  If you received this communication 
in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete all the copies (electronic or otherwise) immediately.  Thank you for 
your cooperation. 

From: Lori Mansfield <LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Sent: May 30, 2023 4:49 PM 
To: Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub <bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Cc: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: Request for Agency Comments and Notice of Complete Application Z-2023-015 Shepherd 

Good Afternoon: 

Attached please find a Request for Agency Comments and Notice of Complete Application with 
respect to Z-2023-015 Shepherd. 

Please also find the Application, Planning Justification Report, Servicing and Stormwater 
Management Report, Geotechnical Report and Archaeological Assessment, for your information and 
review. 

Should you have any questions, please contact our office. 

mailto:k.gillan@greysauble.on.ca
mailto:LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:rmo@greysauble.on.ca
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.greysauble.on.ca%2F&data=05%7C01%7CLMansfield%40brucecounty.on.ca%7Ca7ac57d4c1994ce9a08a08db61d73bae%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638211349270840566%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Eo4CIGoEv7pBy9kKdtuiBwxWzZ%2B4fB9mrVPOJsDCM60%3D&reserved=0









Grey Sauble

CONSERVATION
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mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

Yours truly, 
Lori Mansfield 

Lori Mansfield 
Applications Technician 
Planning and Development 
Corporation of the County of Bruce 

Office: 519-534-2092 
Direct: 1-226-909-5987 
www.brucecounty.on.ca 

COB_Logo.png 

Individuals who submit letters and other information to Council and its Committees should be aware that 
any personal information contained within their communications may become part of the public record 
and may be made available through the agenda process which includes publication on the County’s 
website. 

If you have received this communication in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete all 
copies (electronic or otherwise). Thank you for your cooperation. 

If you feel that this email was commercial in nature and you do not wish to receive further electronic 
messages from the County of Bruce, please click on the following link to unsubscribe: Unsubscribe. 
Please be advised that this may restrict our ability to send messages to you in the future. 

https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.brucecounty.on.ca%2F&data=05%7C01%7CLMansfield%40brucecounty.on.ca%7Ca7ac57d4c1994ce9a08a08db61d73bae%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638211349270840566%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LT9hwtZp9AVgYeA2cPGAAgUMzEL7glCpSrPhPlsj1Yk%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fmachform.brucecounty.on.ca%2Fview.php%3Fid%3D22357&data=05%7C01%7CLMansfield%40brucecounty.on.ca%7Ca7ac57d4c1994ce9a08a08db61d73bae%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638211349270840566%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=UrQvOGH2K6h26GgJA6m3%2BymoFao9xrByHIhj9TtwbGM%3D&reserved=0


 

 

      
  

 
 
 

 

 

 

  
  

 
  

   
  

     
 

   
 
 

  
 

   
   

  
   

 
          

   
   

     
   

   
   

  
      

   
 

 
 

    
     

   
      

      
   

   
 
 

1078 Bruce Road 12 | P.O. Box 150 | Formosa ON 
Canada | N0G 1W0 | 519-364-1255 

www.saugeenconservation.ca 
publicinfo@svca.on.ca 

SENT ELECTRONICALLY ONLY (jburnett@brucecounty.on.ca, bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca) 

June 2, 2023 

County of Bruce Planning & Development Department 
268 Berford Street, PO Box 129 
Wiarton, ON N0H 2T0 

Attention: Jenn Burnett, Planner, Bruce County 

Dear Jenn Burnett: 

RE: Application for Zoning By-Law Amendment: Z-2023-015 
267 1st Avenue North 
Roll No. 410339000107600 
CON 3 PT LOT 31; PLAN 217 PT PARK LOT Y RP; 3R10669 PART 2 
Geographic Town of Chesley 
Municipality of Arran-Elderslie (Shepherd) 

Saugeen Valley Conservation Authority (SVCA) staff has reviewed the above-noted application as per 
our delegated responsibility from the Province to represent provincial interests regarding natural 
hazards identified in Section 3.1 of the Provincial Policy Statement (PPS, 2020) and as a regulatory 
authority under Ontario Regulation 169/06 (SVCA’s Development, Interference with Wetlands, and 
Alterations to Shorelines and Watercourses Regulation). SVCA staff has also provided comments as 
per our Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with Bruce County representing natural hazards; and the 
application has been reviewed through SVCA’s role as a public body under the Planning Act as per our 
Conservation Authority (CA) Member approved Environmental Planning and Regulations Policies 
Manual, amended October 16, 2018. 

Purpose 
The purpose of this application is to rezone a parcel of land from R1 to R2 to facilitate a residential 
development involving 19 townhouse dwellings along a new private road. Site specific regulations to 
the R2 zoning are requested to provide relief from Section 10.3, footnote (3)(iv), to permit a reduced 
separation distance between a cluster townhouse and an abutting lot from 7.5 meters to 6.0 meters 
for five of the units. An additional site-specific regulation is requested to provide flexibility for the 
proposed tenure of the planned townhouse units, and requests that the maximum lot coverage of 
40% be increased to 45%. 

http://www.saugeenconservation.ca/
mailto:publicinfo@svca.on.ca
mailto:publicinfo@svca.on.ca
mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:jburnett@brucecounty.on.ca


     

     
  
    
  
  

 
 

   
 

  
       

 
   

      
      

     
  

 
 

     
      

       
 

 
 

  
 

 
    

   
    

 
 

   
     

  
      

   
        

       
     

  
 

  
 

Application for Zoning By-Law Amendment: Z-2023-015 (Shepherd) June 2, 2023 

SVCA Staff have reviewed the following documents associated with this application: 
1) Planning Justification Report 
2) Functional Servicing and Stormwater Management Report 
3) Archaeological Assessment 
4) Geotechnical Report 

Recommendation 
SVCA staff find the application acceptable. We elaborate in the following paragraphs. 

Delegated Responsibility and Advisory Comments 
SVCA staff has reviewed the application through our delegated responsibility from the Province to 
represent provincial interests regarding natural hazards identified in Section 3.1 of the Provincial 
Policy Statement (PPS, 2020). We have also reviewed the application through our responsibilities as a 
service provider to Bruce County in that we provide expert advice and technical clearance on Planning 
Act applications with regards to natural hazards, and water resources as set out in the PPS 2020, 
County Official Plan and/or local official plans. Comments below only include features/technical 
requirements affecting the property. 

Natural Hazards 
SVCA hazard mapping indicates the subject property is not affected by natural hazards. As such, SVCA 
is of the opinion that the proposed development is in conformance with hazard policies of the PPS 
(2020), the Bruce County Official Plan, and the Municipality of Arran-Elderslie OP. 

Drinking Water Source Protection 
The subject property appears to SVCA staff to not be located within an area that is subject to the local 
Drinking Water Source Protection Plan. 

Stormwater Management (SWM): 
In accordance with our MOA with the County of Bruce, SVCA does not review SWM plans that outlet 
to existing storm sewers.  However, we do recommend a level of “enhanced treatment” given 
stormwater will ultimately outlet to the Saugeen River. SVCA find the SWM Plan to be acceptable. 

Statutory Comments 
SVCA staff has reviewed the application as per our responsibilities as a regulatory authority under 
Ontario Regulation 169/06 (SVCA’s Development, Interference with Wetlands, and Alterations to 
Shorelines and Watercourses Regulation).  This regulation, made under Section 28 of the 
Conservation Authorities Act, enables SVCA to regulate development in or adjacent to river or stream 
valleys, Great Lakes and inland lake shorelines, watercourses, hazardous lands and wetlands. Subject 
to the CA Act, development taking place on or adjacent to these lands may require permission from 
SVCA to confirm that the control of flooding, erosion, dynamic beaches, pollution or the conservation 
of land are not affected.  SVCA also regulates the alteration to or interference in any way with a 
watercourse or wetland. 

“Development” as defined under the Conservation Authorities Act means: 



     

  
    

  
 

  
  

  
 

 
   

   
  

 
 

    
     

       
   

 
 

    
    
   

 
    

 
  

      
     

 
         

      
     

 
 

 
 

  
 

 

   
      

    

Application for Zoning By-Law Amendment: Z-2023-015 (Shepherd) June 2, 2023 

a) the construction, reconstruction, erection or placing of a building or structure of any kind; 
b) any change to a building or structure that would have the effect of altering the use or potential 

use of the building or structure, increasing the size of the building or structure, or increasing 
the number of dwelling units in the building or structure; 

c) site grading; or, 
d) the temporary or permanent placing, dumping or removal of any material, originating on the 

site or elsewhere. 
And; 

“Alteration” as per Section 5 of Ontario Regulation 169/06 generally includes the straightening, 
diverting or interference in any way with a river, creek, stream, or watercourse, or the changing or 
interfering in any way with a wetland. 

SVCA Permission for Development or Alteration 
SVCA hazard mapping indicates the subject property is subject to Ontario Regulation 169/06. As such, 
permission for development from this office is not required on this lot. The proposed development 
associated with this application will need permission from this office. Please note, this letter is not 
permission for development. 

Summary 
SVCA staff has reviewed this application in accordance with our MOA with Bruce County and as per 
our mandated responsibilities for natural hazard management, including our regulatory role under 
the Conservation Authorities Act. 

The proposed application is considered acceptable by SVCA staff. 

Given the above comments, it is the opinion of the SVCA staff that: 
1) Consistency with Section 3.1, Natural Hazard policies of the PPS has been demonstrated. 
2) Consistency with local planning policies for natural hazards has been demonstrated. 

Please inform this office of any decision made by the County with regard to this application.  We 
respectfully request to receive a copy of the decision and notice of any appeals filed. Should you have 
any questions, please contact the undersigned at m.cook@svca.on.ca. 

Sincerely, 

Michael Cook 
Environmental Planning Technician 
Saugeen Conservation 
MC/ 

cc: Moiken Penner, Authority Member, SVCA (via email) 
Building Department, Municipality of Arran-Elderslie (via email) 
Ron Davison, Planning Consultant (via email) 

mailto:m.cook@svca.on.ca


  

  

  

  

  

  

 
     
    

  

  

  

    

 

  

  

     

 

                                                       

 

Existing Structures None 

Proposed Uses Residential 

Proposed Structures 19 townhouse dwelling 

Existing Services None 

Proposed Services Municipal 

Access County Road 

Surrounding Land 
Uses 

North - Vacant; West - Residential; 
South - Residential; East - Residential 

Designations and 
Zones Existing 

County Official Plan Primary Urban Communities 

Local Official Plan Residential 

Zoning By-law R1 - Low Density Single 

Designations and 
Zones Proposed 

County Official Plan No change 

Local Official Plan No change 

Zoning By-law R2 – Low Density Multiple 

File Number: Z-2023-015 

Agency: Bruce County Transportation Services 

No Comment: X   Title: Eng. Technician Signature: 

Comments: 



 

  
 

 
 

 

From: Sylvia Kirkwood 
To: Jennifer Burnett 
Cc: Christine Fraser-McDonald; Scott McLeod; Pat Johnston; Lori Mansfield 
Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 
Date: Tuesday, October 3, 2023 2:56:48 PM 
Attachments: 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments 
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Hi Jenn,  We are sorry for the delay in responding to your questions below.  We would be supportive to continue with the 
recommendation report proceeding and the detailed engineering work be dealt with during the site plan control.  Scott 
has indicated to the applicant’s engineer Cobide that they should address Mitch’s drainage issues.  I can speak to you 
about this if you are available.  Thanks, Sylvia 

From: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Sent: October 2, 2023 4:15 PM 
To: Sylvia Kirkwood <SKirkwood@arran-elderslie.ca> 
Cc: Christine Fraser-McDonald <CFraser@arran-elderslie.ca>; Scott McLeod <SMcLeod@arran-elderslie.ca>; Pat Johnston 
<PJohnston@arran-elderslie.ca>; Lori Mansfield <LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 

Happy Monday all, 

Just following up on staff comments for this file.  Happy to have a phone call to scope down the issues and discuss. 

Jenn 

mailto:SKirkwood@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:CFraser@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:/o=ExchangeLabs/ou=Exchange Administrative Group (FYDIBOHF23SPDLT)/cn=Recipients/cn=c1d29c11e8d7404b990111520add5825-dac3a739-29
mailto:PJohnston@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca

There will be private road throughout the development with a provision for fire truck -around. The
entrance will be located off 15t Avenue North.
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Fire hydrants will be placed throughout the site at a spacing no greater than 90m to provide fire
department connections. After the last - the main will downsize to a 50mm diameter service.




4.2 PROPOSED DRAINAGE CONDITIONS

The intent of the stormwater drainage plan for the townhouse development is proposed to collect the
runoff from the site and convey the runoff away from neighbouring residential lots.




6. TRAFFIC AND ROADS

Vehicular access to the development will be from 15 Avenue North.

The proposed intemal road and parking area vill be designed to meet th
laws. The following parameters are proposed:

 6.1m road width;
¢ 6.0m wide Fire Route with 12.0m radius;
« 5visitor parking spaces;
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mailto:LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:PJohnston@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:SMcLeod@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:CFraser@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:SKirkwood@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 
 

Jennifer Burnett 
From: 
To: 
Cc: Scott McLeod; Sylvia Kirkwood 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 Shepherd 
Date: Tuesday, September 26, 2023 2:14:54 PM 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Ok. I will wait for an update from Scott. 

Mitch 

On Tue, 26 Sept 2023 at 10:17, Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> wrote: 

Hi Mitch, 

I will include your comment in the report to Council.  By way of this email, I’d like to 
connect you with Scott McLeod who has been working with the Municipality’s engineer and 
may be able to discuss the plan moving forward and the impact to your drainage. 

Jenn 

From: Mitch McLeod 
Sent: Monday, September 25, 2023 8:24 PM 
To: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Hi Jenn, 

In your previous email you said "The application won’t go forward to a Public Meeting until 
this drainage issue has been substantially addressed." I have recently received a notice for a 
public meeting. Are you able to share the outcome of the discussion between the developer 
and the municipality's engineer? I haven't received anything official about the drainage 
being addressed and haven't noticed anything different on the plans online. Can you also 
make sure my concern is brought up during the public meeting? 

mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you, 

Mitch 

On Wed, 12 Jul 2023 at 13:23, Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> wrote: 

Hi Mitch, 

The developer is still working with the municipality’s engineer to address the stormwater 
management.  As your lot is draining through the developer’s property, they will need to 
speak with you about any proposed changes.  Please keep in mind that as there is no 
drainage easement agreement in your favor, you may be financially responsible for your 
own on-site drainage works remediation. 

The application won’t go forward to a Public Meeting until this drainage issue has been 
substantially addressed. 

Happy to speak with you further on this. 

Jenn 

From: Mitch McLeod 
Sent: Wednesday, July 12, 2023 11:08 AM 
To: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links 
or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Hi Jenn, 

mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Just wondering if you have any updates? 

Thank you, 

Mitch McLeod 

On Jun 23, 2023, at 14:07, Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
wrote: 

HI Mitch, 

Thank you for providing this information.  Did you happen to obtain a 
drainage easement across 267 to the catchbasin in the back yard of #24? 

It appears that the location of the proposed townhouses will disrupt the 
existing tile drain.  I will forward this on for review and comment to the 
engineer and will get back to you early next week. 

Jenn 

From: Mitch McLeod 
Sent: Friday, June 23, 2023 1:52 PM 
To: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Cc: Chris Legge <clegge@arran-elderslie.ca> 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do 
not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know 
the content is safe. 

Jenn, here are the details and documents as requested. I also met with Chris 
Legge from the municipality and included him in my response. If needed he 
can send over the municipality's GIS map showing the location of the catch 
basin that I had installed on my property. 

mailto:clegge@arran-elderslie.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    

 

 

Prior to me purchasing my property in May of 2014 the previous land owner 
of 267 1st Ave North received numerous loads of fill from the site of the new 
Bluewater District School Board building at the north end of town (one 
picture is attached and others can be seen on google maps (June 2009)). After 
being levelled and graded, the fill landlocked all of the rain water on my 
property (still easy to see when on site) and did not allow the water to run 
into the existing municipal catch basins. 

Currently there is a 4" non-perforated tile that runs straight across to my 
property (275 1st Ave N) from the municipal catch basin in the backyard of 
24 Centennial Street (see attached picture). The tile is approximately 200' 
long and starts at a depth of roughly 1 foot at my property and gets deeper by 
approximately 2" every 10' until reaching its final depth at the municipal 
catch basin (access grate has been covered over by the neighbours lawn 
decorations so, I was unable to get the exact depth). Prior to installing this tile 
the previous municipal works foreman and manager (Ivan Langeraap & Vern 
Weppler) met with me to discuss the best course of action. They brought 
their transit level with them and determined that the catch basin in the 
backyard of 24 Centennial Street was the best option for me to use and 
granted permission to do so. Along with the permission of the previous land 
owner of 267 1st Ave North I hired and paid for a contractor to install the tile 
and catch basin in November of 2015. 

Please let me know if there is anything you need. 

Thanks for your help! 

Mitch 

On Thu, 22 Jun 2023 at 14:38, Jennifer Burnett
 wrote: 

Hi Mitch, 

If you could provide formal comments on the application to myself as well 
as the Town that would be helpful as their staff need to be aware of the 



constrnints when evaluating the servicing. If you have a location map 
detailing the location, size, depth etc of the tile drain and any easement 
documents, that would be helpful as well. The municipality's engineer is 
reviewing the proposed servicing so I can f 01ward your info1mation to 
him. He 's on holiday this week so if you can provide additional info by 
Monday, I can review with the Town and dete1mine if the engineer needs 
to review it. 

Jenn 

From: Mitch McLeod 

To: Jennifer Bmnett <JBmnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 

Sent: Thursday, June 22, 2023 2:30 PM 

. Lea.m why this is important You don't often get email from 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do 
not click links or open attachments mtless you recognize the sender and 
know the content is safe. 

Thanks, Jenn! 

As far as I can see the drawings show the existing catch basin, but there is 
no mention of the existing tile that mns into it from my property. Can you 
provide any direction on what steps I should take to ensme it isn't missed 
i£'when construction takes place? 

Thanks for yom help! 

Mitch 

On Thu, 22 Jun 2023 at 10:20, Jennifer Bmnett 
<JBmnett@brucecounty.on.ca> wrote: 

Hello Mitch, 

mailto:JBmnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:JBmnett@brucecounty.on.ca


Attached is the servicing repo1i . Please see Pgs. 7 (Section 4.3.2 POST 
DEVELOPMENT CONDITIONS) & 17 (site servicing plan). Please let 
me know if you require additional info1mation or wish to discuss your 
concerns fmi her. 

Jenn 

Jennifer Burnett 
Senior Planner 
Planning and Development 
Corporation of the County of Bruce 

Office: 519-881-1782 
www.brucecounty.on.ca 

From: Mitch McLeod 
Sent: Thursday, June 22, 2023 10:03 AM 
To: Lori Mansfield <l,Mansfield@bmcecmwty on ca> 
Cc: Jennifer Burnett <JBnmett@bmcecmwty on ca> 
Subject: Re: File Number: Z-2023-015 

I You don't often get email from . I .earn why this js important 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. 
Do not click links or open attachments mtless you recognize the sender 
and know the content is safe. 

Thanks, Lori! 

Jenn, are you able to share where the proposed sto1mwater lines and 
catch basins will be located? I am slightly concerned that my 4" tile drain 
will be destroyed during construction (see previous email) and the water 
will be unable to drain away from my prope1iy. I understand if you aren't 
able to share this info1mation yet (if you even have it) . 

Thank you, 

http:www.brucecounty.on.ca


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mitch 

On Wed, 21 Jun 2023 at 15:39, Lori Mansfield 
<LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca> wrote: 

Good Afternoon: 

Thank you for your interest in Zoning By-Law Amendment 
Application Z-2023-015. 

Attached is the Site Plan, as requested. 

I have copied Sr. Planner Jenn Burnett on this email, as she the 
Planner assigned to this file. 

Yours truly, 

Lori Mansfield 

Lori Mansfield 
Applications Technician 
Planning and Development 
Corporation of the County of Bruce 

Office: 519-534-2092 
Direct: 1-226-909-5987 
www.brucecounty.on.ca 

<image001.png> 

From: Mitch McLeod 
Sent: Wednesday, June 21, 2023 3:05 PM 
To: Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub 
<bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: File Number: Z-2023-015 

mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca
http:www.brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:LMansfield@brucecounty.on.ca


You don't often get email from . Learn why this is 

important 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. 
Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender 
and know the content is safe. 

Good afternoon, 

I'm wondering if it is possible to have a PDF version of the site plan 
for File Number: Z-2023-015 emailed to me? I have the prope1iy to 
the No1th (275 1st Ave No1th) of the prope1iy that is requesting the 
zoning change. The reason I am requesting the site plan is, cmTently 
there is a 4" tile drain that rnns from my property across the prope1iy 
requesting the change to a municipal drain in the backyard of a house 
on Centennial Street. The municipality is aware of this tile drain and I 
also had a brief conversation with the new owner about it. I just want 
to make sure it doesn't get forgotten in the process. 

Thank you, 

Mitch McLeod 

Individuals who submit letters and other information to Council and its 
Committees should be aware that any personal information contained within 
their communications may become part of the public record and may be made 
available through the agenda process which includes publication on the 
County's website. 

If you have received this communication in error, please notify the sender 
immediately and delete all copies ( electronic or otherwise). Thank you for your 
cooperation. 

If you feel that this email was commercial in nature and you do not 
wish to receive fmt her electronic messages from the County of Brnce, 
please click on the following link to unsubscribe: Unsuhscrihe. Please 
be advised that this may restrict our ability to send messages to you in 
the future. 

Jennifer Burnett 
Senior Planner 
Planning and Development 
Corporation of the County of Bruce 

Office: 519-881-1782 

www.brucecounty.on.ca 

http:www.brucecounty.on.ca


Orange Shirt Day/ National Day for Truth and Reconciliation I 
September 30 

Join us in reflecting, showing support, and joining the global conversation 
on this day that honours the thousands of First Nations, Metis, and Inuit 
children across Canada who were forced to attend residential schools. 
Aliwork by Taylor Cameron, Saugeen First Nation. To learn more visit 
Orange Shni Society - Creating Awareness (orangeshniday.org) 

Individuals who submit letters and other information to Council and its Committees should be aware 
that any personal information contained within their communications may become part of the public 
record and may be made available through the agenda process which includes publication on the 
County's website. 

If you have received this communication in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete all 
copies (electronic or otherwise). Thank you for your cooperation. 

If you feel that this email was commercial in nature and you do not wish to receive further 
electronic messages from the County of Bmce, please click on the following link to 
unsubscribe: Unsubscribe. Please be advised that this may restrict our ability to send 
messages to you in the future. 

http:orangeshniday.org


 
 

 
 

  
  

 

 

 

 

From: Joan Albright 
To: Jennifer Burnett 
Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 
Date: Friday, July 28, 2023 12:22:13 PM 
Attachments: image005.png
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** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments 
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Hi Jennifer, 

Thank you.  I have some other questions which would be better for the applicant to deal with before the 
public meeting. 

I haven’t seen anything in the reports about snow removal.  The size of the development on the 
property seems pretty tight.  Where would snow be piled up?  Would snow be loaded onto trucks and 
hauled away each time it snows?  Where would the snow be dumped?  If all units have a vehicle 
parked in respective driveways, how would snow removal be carried out? 

I’m trying to imagine a fire in the winter time when the Fire Department shows up with multiple vehicles 
which become jammed up in the T-shaped driveway turn-around, (not a normal turn-around – it’s a 
drive in, back up and turn out) could require backing out onto County Road 10 in some conditions. 

Snaps from report: 



 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 
 

Fire Hydrants: the report states, 

According to the site plan, using the southern boundary measurements, the total length of the property 
is, 96.012m + 105.156m = 201.572 m or 661.3255 ft. 

The above statement has the hydrants spaced 90m, or 295.2756 ft.  First hydrant would be 90 m 
(295.28 ft); second hydrant would be 180 m (590.5512 ft) into the site, leaving 21.572 m (70.077428 ft) 
from the east boundary. 

Rear yard at east end is average 6.23 m (20.44 ft), unit length is 12.19 m (39.99 ft) parking space 
length is 6 m (19.69 ft) which total 24.42 m (80.12 ft) so the second hydrant would be in the front yard of 
a unit along the east end. 

The above statement provides that “after the last hydrant, the main will downsize to a 50mm (2”) 
service” to be used to service each of the units – 15 of which have already been passed if a second 
hydrant is installed. 

Seems odd.  Why not just state where the hydrants will be placed after consultation with the Fire Chief? 



 
  

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 

 

 

How will the rain and snow melt be collected?  How will it get to the proposed storage tanks?  Curbs & 
gutters? 

There is an existing storm drain from the property north of this development, 275 1st Ave N, which 
travels across the Applicant’s land and connects to the rear yard catch basin between houses 20 and 
24 on Centennial St which the Applicant intends to connect to for stormwater. 

With the consent of the Municipality, the existing storm drain was extended from 275 1st Ave N, 
southerly across the sellers’ property, now the Applicant’s, to the catch basin referred in the application 
to alleviate runoff from the Applicant’s property post fill.  Whether or not there is an easement for the 
storm drain on the Applicant’s property – it exists because it was approved.  The Applicant should 
perhaps get legal advice as to interfering with a storm drain permitted by the Municipality. 

When the applicant purchased this property, did the sellers disclose the location of the storm drain 
across his proposed property purchase?  If not, perhaps he should consult with the sellers. 

Is a T-intersection a 12m (39.4 ft) radius? 

As to the alleged fill from the Board of Education building site, these 2010 aerial views from the County 
GIS mapping show up to about 25-28 dump truck loads which would each contain from 12 to 20 tons of 
gravel or, 8 to 10 cu yards, totalling up on the lower number with today’s large trucks to: 25 loads x 20 
tons = 50 tons (50 x 2000 = 100,000 pounds) – no idea what area received so much gravel. 



 
 

 

Joan Albright 

From: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 

mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca


Sent: July 28, 2023 9:21 AM 

To: Joan Albright >; Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub <bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca> 

Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 

Hi Joan, 

Just following up to confi rm t hat your questions have been forwarded to the Developer for a response. 

Thank you, 

Jenn 

Jennifer Burnett 
Senior Planner 
Planning and Development 
Corporation of the County of Bruce 

Office: 519-881-1782 

www brucecounty on ca 

BRUCE 
county 

From: Joan Albright 

Sent: Wednesday, July 26, 2023 3:41 PM 

To: Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub <bcplwi@brncecounty on ca> 

Cc: Jennifer Burnett <1Burnett@brncecounty on ca> 

Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 

I You don't often get email from Learn why this is important 

* * [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments 
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Good afternoon, 

I have downloaded all the fi les at this link, so unless there are more, it will not be necessary to send 
them to me. 

I have one question about why the severed lot in the northwest corner is included in a zoning change 
application for the rest of the original lot. The engineer has clearly included the severed lot within the 
property boundary. 

Just seems odd. Thanks, a lot! 

mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca


  
 

 

 
 

 

Joan Albright 

From: Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub <bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Sent: July 26, 2023 3:23 PM 
To: Joan Albright < 
Cc: Jennifer Burnett <JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca> 
Subject: RE: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 

> 

mailto:JBurnett@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca


Good Afternoon: 

Thank you for your email. It has been forwarded to Sr. Planner Jenn Burnett for review and response. 

In the interim, below is a link to t he application, sit e plan and supporting documents. Please note, this link will remain 
active for 14 days. 
https://canOl .safe links.prot ection.outlook.com/? 

url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.sendthisfi le.com%2FIOoHREPiDMYG3ISH9fWAfdyd&data=05%7C01%7Clmansfield%40brucec 

ounty.on.ca%7C06705dad2fa44096f6a508db8e0bd49f%7Cfd89d08b66c84a86a12d6fcc6c432324%7C0%7C0%7C638259 

953687095066%7CU n known%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWI ioi MC4wLjAwM DAi LCJ QI ioiV21 u Mzl i LO BTi 161 klh a Wwi LCJXVCIGM n 

0%3D%7C3000%7C',67C't67C&sdata=mS2n30As7Fk%2Brms6bt3c8Y%2B4mkgzz5aBWMEst Mxm4mE%3D&reserved=O 

Thank you, 

L ori Mansfield 

From: Joan Albright > 

Sent: Tuesday, July 25, 2023 4:51 PM 

To: info <info@brucecountv.on.ca> 

Subject: Z-2023-015 Shepherd- Request for Documents 

I Some people who received this message don't often get email from- . Learn why this is important 

* * [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments 

unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

Good afternoon, 

Acting on behalf of Mitch McLeod, could you please email me all the documents listed on your web 
page as follows: 

The following supporting documents are available upon request: Application, Site Plan, 
Planning Justification Report, Functional Servicing and Stormwater Management Report, 
Archaeological Assessment and Geotechnical Report. 

In addition, is there a site plan showing the elevation of the property before and after tons of fill were 
deposited on this site from the School Board Office building site, and a compaction report of the fi ll for 
construction of the town houses? 

Is there a drainage plan to protect surrounding lots from rain falling on so many rooftops and paving 

and how that storm water wil l be collected and piped to the 1st Ave N storm sewer? 

That's all for now - thank you, very much, 

Individuals who submit letters and other information to Council and its Committees should be aware that any personal 
information contained within their communications may become part of the public record and may be made available through 
the agenda process which includes publication on the County's website. 

If you have received this communication in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete all copies (electronic or 
otherwise). Thank you for your cooperation. 

If you feel that t his email was commercial in nat ure and you do not wish to receive further electronic messages from the 

County of Bruce, please cl ick on the following link to unsubscr ibe: Unsubscribe. Please be advised t hat t his may restrict 

mailto:info@brucecountv.on.ca
https://canOl


our ability to send messages to you in the future. 



From: .... 
To: Bruce County Planning - Peninsula Hub;-
Subject: Proposed Development Rle Z-2023-015 

Date: Tuesday, September 26, 2023 11: 18:51 AM 

I You don't o ften get email from . I earp wb>: this is important 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 
1. What type of unit s are proposed! Geared to income? Seniors? Low income? 

2. We bel ieve two walnut t rees are on or just out side of our property line. It appears the 

proposed holding tank would likely uproot these t rees. We w ish to keep these t rees 

3. Will bu ilder fina ncially take charge of putting up a permanent privacy fence between 

exist ing houses' 

backyards and new development. 

4. What is t he proposed start date and estimated completion 

5. Is there any type of compensation to existing homeowners for excessive noise, dust, etc., 

during const ruction period. 

Thank you 

Nancy Ki rk 

Bill Tredway 



From: 
To: --ng - Peninsula Hub 
Subject: File Number Z-2023-015 _ Retraction of email I sent earlier today 
Date: Friday, September 29, 2023 10:35:28 PM 

I You don't o ften get email from . I eaco why this is important 

** [CAUTION]: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. 

County of Brnce 
Planning and Development Department 
268 Berford Street, PO Box 129 
Wiarton, ON NOH 2TO 
226-909-5 515 

Attention Jellll Bmnett, Plallller on this file 

Dear J ellll, 

As per our conversation, please disregard and sti·ike from Brnce County records the email and 
post script to that email dated September 28, 2023, sent at 4:52 PM and 5:04 PM. respectively. 

After I had sent these messages, I thought of another question,regarding fencing. Before 
sending a third message, I decided to look at the recommended website for 
"https://www.brncecoun1y.on.ca/land-use-pla1llling". There I found the 
"4337 Plalllling Justification Repo1t Z15 Shepherd file.pdf " which listed a Planning 
Repo1t dated Febrnaiy 1, 2023 and not included in conespondence to me directly, thus far 
from the Brnce County Pla1llling and Development Depaitment. This document had answers 
to many of the questions asked in my eai·lier email - which I wish to reti·act. Instead, the 
following questions reflect some, perhaps not al l, of the concerns of 
neighbouring residents regard ing the proposed change in our neighbourhood to 
rezone the pai·cel ofland from Rl to R2 to facilitate a 19-unit townhouse development along a 
new private road located 1101t h of Centellllial Su-eet, Chesley, Ontario, NOG lLO, per File 
Number Z-2023-015. 

1) a) Is there adequate road allowance in the space allotted for the new private road, to 
accommodate vehicle u-affic in and out of the land development? 
1) b) What will be the configuration of the automobile ti·affic conti·ol signage, e.g. one stop 
sign for ti·affic exiting the land development? 

2) Regai·ding the private road which "will be owned by the condominium c01poration", please 
verify who pays for repairs to and snow removal from the private road, including in the 
foreseeable future? 

2) Regai·ding this private road and/or subject land development, who pays for sanitaiy sewers, 
maintenance, installation of water and hydro lines during development and in the future? Will 
any of these costs be passed on to the residents of Chesley in the fonn of levies or taxes? 

https://www.brncecoun1y.on.ca/land-use-pla1llling


3) Will any costs associated with this proposed land development create an "undue burden on 
the taxpayers of the Municipality" now or in the foreseeable future? 

4) Why is there a request for a reduced separation distance between a cluster townhouse and 
an abutting lot changed from 7.5 meters to 6.0 metres for five of the units and an increase to 
the maximum lot coverage from 40% to 45%? 

5) a) Are there any risks to neighbouring properties as a result of the proposed stormwater 
pond and/or underground storage tanks, and/or retaining walls? 
5) b) What is the anticipated life of the stormwater pond, storage tanks and respective 
retaining walls? 
5) c) What stipulations will be in place to ensure the integrity of the stormwater pond, storage 
tanks, and respective retaining walls in the distant future and whose responsibility will it be to 
ensure the same? 
5) d) Are all costs associated with the proposed stormwater pond, storage tanks and respective 
retaining walls the responsibility of the condominium corporation? 

6) The following Planning Report statements are heartening. 
"It is unlikely that the units will fall within the “affordable” category; however, the units will 
likely be financially attainable for many households." 
"These townhouse condominiums are typically geared toward the Seniors markets, as the units 
are smaller in size and require a minimal amount of yard maintenance. This form of housing 
may also be desirable for young families that are first-time home buyers, since the units will 
be more affordable than detached dwellings." 
"The units will not be rentals." 

8) Has consideration been given to signage on Bruce County Road 10 and 1st Avenue North in 
regard to alerting motor traffic about this proposed new street? Many motorists do not obey 
the speed limit in the area. In fact, one resident on 1st Avenue North, further north of the 
proposed private road, has posted a homemade sign reminding motorists to slow down 
because the speed limit is still 50km per hour. 

We trust the content of this email will be addressed at the upcoming Public Meeting in 
Chesley on October 10, 2023. 

Submitted by 
Jeannette & Martin Fitzpatrick 
8 Centennial St, PO Box 991 
Chesley, ON N0G 1L0 
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County of Bruce 
Planning & Development Department 
268 Berford Street, PO Box 129 
Wiarton, ON N0H 2T0 
brucecounty.on.ca 
226-909-5515 

September 5, 2023 
File Number:  Z-2023-015 

Public Meeting Notice 
You’re invited to participate in a Public Meeting 
to consider Zoning By-Law Amendment File No. Z-2023-015 
October 10, 2023 at 9:00 am 
A change is proposed in your neighbourhood: The purpose of this application is to rezone a 
parcel of land from R1 to R2 to facilitate a 19-unit townhouse development along a new private 
road. The application also requests a reduced separation distance between a cluster townhouse 
and an abutting lot from 7.5 metres to 6.0 metres for five of the units and an increase to the 
maximum lot coverage from 40% to 45%. 

ELDERSLIE CON 3 PT LOT 31; PLAN 217 PT PARK LOT Y RP; 3R10669 PART 2 
Municipality of Arran-Elderslie (Formerly Chesley) 
Roll Number: 410339000107600 

Learn more 
Additional information about the application is available at https://brucecounty.on.ca/living/land-
use. Information can also be viewed in person at the County of Bruce Planning Office noted 
above, between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. (Monday to Friday). 
The Planner on the file is: Jenn Burnett 

https://brucecounty.on.ca/living/land-use
https://brucecounty.on.ca/living/land-use
http:brucecounty.on.ca


 
 

 
   

     
    

     
     

    
      

   
  

   
  

    
   

    

   
    

 

  
    

 
 

    
    

 
  

     
 

  
   

    
  

Have your say 
Comments and opinions submitted on these matters, including the originator’s name and 
address, become part of the public record, may be viewed by the general public and may be 
published in a Planning Report and Council Agenda. Comments received after September 28, 
2023 may not be included in the Planning Report but will be considered if received prior to a 
decision being made, and included in the official record on file. 
Please contact us by email at bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca, mail, or phone (226-909-5515) if you 
have any questions, concerns or objections about the application. 

How to access the public meeting 
The public meeting will be held in person, in the municipal Council Chambers located at 1925 
Bruce Road 10, Chesley, ON, N0H 1L0. Seating may be limited and you may be required to wait 
outside until called upon to speak. As an alternative, you may submit written comments to the 
Bruce County Planning Department which will be considered at the meeting. 
Please contact Clerk Christine Fraser-McDonald at cfraser@arran-elderslie.ca or 519-363-3039, 
ext. 101 if you have any questions regarding how to participate in the meeting. 

Stay in the loop 
If you’d like to be notified of the decision of the approval authority on the proposed 
application(s), you must make a written request to the Bruce County Planning Department. 

Know your rights 
Section 34(11) of the Planning Act outlines rights of appeal for Zoning By-law Amendment 
applications. 
If a person or public body would otherwise have an ability to appeal the decision of the Council 
of the Municipality of Arran-Elderslie to the Ontario Land Tribunal but the person or public body 
does not make oral submissions at a public meeting or make written submissions to the 
Municipality of Arran-Elderslie before the by-law is passed, the person or public body is not 
entitled to appeal the decision. 
If a person or public body does not make oral submissions at a public meeting, or make written 
submissions to the Municipality of Arran-Eldersli before the by-law is passed, the person or 
public body may not be added as a party to the hearing of an appeal before the Ontario Land 
Tribunal unless, in the opinion of the Tribunal, there are reasonable grounds to do so. 
For more information please visit the Ontario Land Tribunal website at 
https://olt.gov.on.ca/appeals-process/. 

mailto:bcplwi@brucecounty.on.ca
mailto:cfraser@arran-elderslie.ca
https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/90p13#BK54
https://olt.gov.on.ca/appeals-process/
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